UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2019 ☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from _____ to ____ Commission file number: 001-37945 FlexShopper, Inc. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter) Delaware 20-5456087 (State or Other Jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer Incorporation or Organization) Identification No.) 901 Yamato Road, Boca Raton, Florida (Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code) (855) 353-9289 (Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code) Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: Title of each class Trading symbol(s) Name of each exchange on which registered Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per share FPAY The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC The Nasdag Stock Market LLC Warrants, each to purchase one share of Common **FPAYW** Stock Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "small reporting company" and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. Large accelerated filer \Box Non-accelerated filer \boxtimes Accelerated filer \square Smaller reporting company ⊠ Emerging growth company \Box If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. \Box Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \square No \boxtimes As of August 12, 2019, the issuer had a total of 17,666,193 shares of common stock outstanding.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain information set forth in this report may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the "safe harbor" created by that section. Forward-looking statements, which are based on certain assumptions and describe our future plans, strategies and expectations, can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terms such as "believe," "expect," "may," "will," "should," "could," "would," "seek," "intend," "plan," "goal," "project," "estimate," "anticipate" "strategy," "future," "likely" or other comparable terms and references to future periods. All statements other than statements of historical facts included in this report regarding our strategies, prospects, financial condition, operations, costs, plans and objectives are forward-looking statements. Examples of forward-looking statements include, among others, statements we make regarding the expansion of our lease-to-own program, expectations concerning our partnerships with retail partners, investments in, and the success of, our underwriting technology and risk analytics platform, our ability to collect payments due from customers, expected future operating results, and expectations concerning our business strategy.

Forward-looking statements are neither historical facts nor assurances of future performance. Instead, they are based only on our current beliefs, expectations and assumptions regarding the future of our business, future plans and strategies, projections, anticipated events and trends, the economy and other future conditions. Because forward-looking statements relate to the future, they are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict and many of which are outside of our control. Our actual results and financial condition may differ materially from those indicated in the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause our actual results and financial condition to differ materially from those indicated in the forward-looking statements include, among others, the following:

- our limited operating history, limited cash and history of losses;
- our ability to obtain adequate financing to fund our business operations in the future;
- the failure to successfully manage and grow our FlexShopper.com e-commerce platform;
- our ability to maintain compliance with financial covenants under our Credit Agreement;
- our dependence on the success of our third-party retail partners and our continued relationships with them;
- our compliance with various federal, state and local laws and regulations, including those related to consumer protection;
- the failure to protect the integrity and security of customer and employee information; and
- the other risks and uncertainties described in the "Risk Factors" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" sections of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018.

Any forward-looking statement made by us in this report is based only on information currently available to us and speaks only as of the date on which it is made. We undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statement, whether written or oral, that may be made from time to time, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise, except as may be required under federal securities law. We anticipate that subsequent events and developments will cause our views to change. You should read this report completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. Our forward-looking statements do not reflect the potential impact of any future acquisitions, mergers, dispositions, joint ventures or investments we may undertake. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page No.
Cautionary	7 Statement About Forward-Looking Statements	i
	<u>PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION</u>	
Item 1.	Financial Statements	1
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	17
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	24
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	24
	PART II - OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	25
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	25
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	25
Item 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	25
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	25
Item 5.	Other Information	25
Item 6.	Exhibits	26
Signatures		27
_		
	ii	

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

FLEXSHOPPER, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

		June 30, 2019	Ι	December 31, 2018
		(unaudited)		
ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS:				
Cash	\$	2,791,829	\$	6,141,210
Accounts receivable, net	Ψ	6,897,421	Ψ	6,375,963
Prepaid expenses		517,139		317,160
Lease merchandise, net		24,425,167		32,364,697
Total current assets	_	34.631.556		45,199,030
Total current assets		34,031,330		45,199,030
PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, net		5,266,219		3,336,664
OTHER ASSETS, net		129,884		90,621
OTHER ADDETS, IIC	_		_	
	\$	40,027,659	\$	48,626,315
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
CURRENT LIABILITIES:				
Current portion of loan payable under credit agreement to beneficial shareholder net of \$0 at 2019 and \$167,483 at	ф		ф	4.4.050.545
2018 of unamortized issuance costs	\$	-	\$	14,252,717
Accounts payable		2,571,890		8,317,216
Accrued payroll and related taxes		364,659		393,095
Promissory notes to related parties net of \$13,333 at 2019 and \$0 at 2018 of unamortized issuance costs		1,053,114 799,468		1,814,771
Accrued expenses Lease liability - current portion				1,335,505
•	_	224,998	_	-
Total current liabilities		5,014,129		26,113,304
Loan payable under credit agreement to beneficial shareholder net of \$226,963 at 2019 and \$164,752 at 2018 of				
unamortized issuance costs and current portion		20,480,678		14,020,335
Promissory notes to related parties net of \$33,103 at 2019 and \$0 at 2018 of unamortized issuance costs and current		20,400,070		14,020,333
portion		3,716,896		_
Lease liabilities less current portion		1,734,564		_
Total liabilities	_	30,946,267		40,133,639
Total liabilities		30,940,207		40,155,059
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value - authorized 250,000 shares, issued and outstanding 171,191				
shares at 2019 and 239,405 shares at 2018 at \$5.00 stated value		855,955		1,197,025
Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value - authorized 25,000 shares, issued and outstanding 21,952		ĺ		
shares at \$1,000 stated value		21,952,000		21,952,000
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value- authorized 40,000,000 shares, issued and outstanding 17,666,193 shares at 2019				
and 17,579,870 shares at 2018		1,767		1,758
Additional paid in capital		34,810,668		34,074,488
Accumulated deficit		(48,538,998)		(48,732,595)
Total stockholders' equity		9,081,392		8,492,676
	\$	40,027,659	\$	48,626,315

FLEXSHOPPER, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

	For the three months ended June 30,			For the six months ended June 30,				
		2019		2018	_	2019		2018
Revenues:								
Lease revenues and fees, net	\$	19,901,156	\$	13,104,990	\$	41,685,935	\$	27,266,568
Lease merchandise sold		763,184		487,830		1,709,802		1,102,348
Total revenues		20,664,340		13,592,820		43,395,737		28,368,916
Costs and expenses:								
Cost of lease revenues, consisting of depreciation and impairment of lease								
merchandise		14,260,308		8,987,412		29,538,247		19,395,158
Cost of lease merchandise sold		498,838		324,705		1,063,845		658,468
Marketing		314,229		1,260,237		1,162,775		2,429,187
Salaries and benefits		2,037,081		2,031,788		3,795,168		4,211,164
Operating expenses		2,841,846		1,918,246		5,438,128		3,957,184
Total costs and expenses		19,952,302		14,522,388		40,998,163		30,651,161
Operating income/(loss)		712,038		(929,568)		2,397,574		(2,282,245)
Interest expense including amortization of debt issuance costs		1,021,984		1,045,338		2,203,977		1,979,005
Net income/(loss)		(309,946)		(1,974,906)		193,597		(4,261,250)
Dividends on Series 2 Convertible Preferred Shares		609,282		604,824		1,218,450		1,208,504
Net loss attributable to common shareholders	\$	(919,228)	\$	(2,579,730)	\$	(1,024,853)	\$	(5,469,754)
Basic and diluted (loss) per common share:								
Net loss	ď	(0.05)	¢	(0.48)	ď	(0.06)	¢	(1.02)
	\$	(0.05)	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.06)	\$	(1.03)
WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES:								
Basic and diluted		17,666,193	_	5,368,390		17,658,562		5,331,445

FLEXSHOPPER, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY For the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 (unaudited)

	Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock		Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock		Common Stock		Additional Paid in	Accumulated	
•	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	Total
Balance, January 1, 2019	239,405	\$ 1,197,025		\$21,952,000	17,579,870	\$ 1,758	\$34,074,488		\$ 8,492,676
Provision for compensation expense related to stock							25 520		25 520
options Refund of costs related to equity raise	-	-	-	-	-	-	25,529 13,147	-	25,529 13,147
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	(68,214)	(341,070)	_	_	86,323	9	341,061		13,147
Issuance of warrants in connection with consulting agreement	(00,214)	(541,070)			00,323	_	11,200		11,200
Net income	_	_	_	_	_	_	11,200	503,543	503,543
Balance, March 31, 2019	171,191	\$ 855,955	21.952	\$21,952,000	17,666,193	\$ 1,767	\$34,465,425	\$(48,229,052)	
Provision for compensation expense related to stock options	1,1,101	,	21,002	\$21,002,000	17,000,133	1,707	303,243	(10,220,002)	303,243
Refund of costs related to equity raise	-	-	_		-	_	10,000		10,000
Issuance of warrants in connection with consulting									
agreement	-	-	-	-	-	-	32,000	(200.046)	32,000
Net loss		- -						(309,946)	(309,946)
Balance, June 30, 2019	171,191	\$ 855,955	21,952	\$21,952,000	17,666,193	\$ 1,767	\$34,810,668	\$(48,538,998)	\$ 9,081,392
	Serie Conve Preferre	rtible	Conv	ies 2 rertible red Stock	Commo	on Stock	Additional Paid in	Accumulated	
•	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Deficit	Total
Balance, January 1, 2018		\$ 1,197,025		\$21,952,000	5,294,501			\$(39,271,333)	
Provision for compensation expense related to stock	255,405	ψ 1,137,023	21,332	Ψ21,332,000	5,254,501	Ψ 323	ψ22, 11 3,031	ψ(33,271,333)	ψ 0,020,012
options	-	-	-	-	-	-	49,702	-	49,702
Net loss	-	<u> </u>						(2,286,344)	(2,286,344)
Balance, March 31, 2018	239,405	\$ 1,197,025	21,952	\$21,952,000	5,294,501	\$ 529	\$22,495,393	\$(41,557,677)	\$ 4,087,270
Provision for compensation expense related to stock options	_	_	_	_	_	_	22,779	_	22,779
Warrants issued in connection with amended credit agreement and subsequent issuance of common stock upon exercise of							22,773		22,773
the warrants	-	-	-	-	175,000	18	523,232	-	523,250
Net loss		-	-					(1,974,906)	(1,974,906)
Balance, June 30, 2018	239,405	\$ 1,197,025	21,952	\$21,952,000	5,469,501	\$ 547	\$23,041,404	\$(43,532,583)	\$ 2,658,393

FLEXSHOPPER, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS For the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 (unaudited)

CACH ELONG EDOM ODED ATING A CTIVITATE	_	2019		2018
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: Net income/(loss)	\$	193,597	\$	(4,261,250)
Adjustments to reconcile net income/(loss) to net cash used in operating activities:	Ф	193,397	Ф	(4,201,230)
Depreciation and impairment of lease merchandise		29,538,247		19,395,158
Other depreciation and amortization		1,237,143		1,191,510
Compensation expense related to issuance of stock options and warrants		371,972		72,481
Provision for doubtful accounts		15,774,830		10,658,805
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		10,77 1,000		10,000,000
Accounts receivable		(16,296,288)		(10,504,020)
Prepaid expenses and other		(198,666)		(60,167)
Lease merchandise		(21,598,717)		(15,786,419)
Security deposits		(40,801)		-
Accounts payable		(5,745,326)		(3,188,174)
Accrued payroll and related taxes		(28,436)		(38,832)
Accrued expenses		(511,712)		108,198
Net cash used in operating activities		(2,695,843)		(2,412,710)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES				
Purchases of property and equipment, including capitalized software costs		(1,105,122)		(1,021,551)
	_	(1,105,122)	_	(1,021,551)
Net cash used in investing activities	_	(1,105,122)	-	(1,021,551)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES				
Refund of equity issuance related costs		23,147		-
Proceeds from exercise of warrants		-		1,750
Proceeds from promissory notes, net of fees		3,440,000		3,465,000
Repayment of promissory note		(500,000)		-
Proceeds from loan payable under credit agreement		1,358,343		3,550,000
Repayment of loan payable under credit agreement		(9,255,988)		(6,420,852)
Repayment of installment loan		(5,604)		(5,604)
Debt issuance related costs	_	-		(69,000)
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	_	(4,940,102)		521,294
DECREASE IN CASH		(3,349,381)		(2,912,967)
CASH, beginning of period		C 141 210		4.000.015
CASH, beginning of period	_	6,141,210	_	4,968,915
CASH, end of period	\$	2,791,829	\$	2,055,948
Supplemental cash flow information:			,	
Interest paid	\$	1,936,218	\$	1,422,484
Non-cash financing activities:		D. / 1 - 0 = -		
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock	\$	341,070		-

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

Notes To Consolidated Financial Statements For the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 (Unaudited)

1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The interim financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 8 of Regulation S-X and in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") applicable to interim financial information. Accordingly, the information presented in the interim financial statements does not include all information and disclosures necessary for a fair presentation of FlexShopper, Inc's financial position, results of operations and cash flows in conformity with GAAP for annual financial statements. In the opinion of management, these financial statements reflect all adjustments consisting of normal recurring accruals, necessary for a fair statement of our financial position, results of operations and cash flows for such periods. The results of operations for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results for the full year. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto contained in FlexShopper, Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018.

The consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2018 contained herein has been derived from audited financial statements.

2. BUSINESS

FlexShopper, Inc. ("FlexShopper" or the "Company") is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Delaware in 2006. The Company owns 100% of FlexShopper, LLC, a North Carolina limited liability company, which in turns owns 100% of FlexShopper 1, LLC and FlexShopper 2, LLC. The Company is a holding corporation with no operations except for those conducted by FlexShopper, LLC. FlexShopper, LLC provides through e-commerce sites of durable goods to consumers, including customers of third-party retailers and e-tailers, on a lease-to-own ("LTO") basis.

To date, funds derived from the sale of FlexShopper's common stock, warrants, Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock and Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock and the Company's ability to borrow both funds against the lease portfolio and from promissory notes have provided the liquidity and capital resources necessary to fund its operations. Management believes that liquidity needs for future growth for at least the next 12 months can be met by cash flow from operations generated by the existing portfolio and/or additional borrowings against the Credit Agreement (see Note 7).

3. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Principles of Consolidation - The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries after elimination of intercompany balances and transactions.

Estimates - The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue Recognition - Merchandise is leased to customers pursuant to lease purchase agreements which provide for weekly lease terms with non-refundable lease payments. Generally, the customer has the right to acquire title either through a 90-day same as cash option, an early purchase option, or through payments of all required lease payments, generally 52 weeks, for ownership. On any current lease, customers have the option to cancel the agreement in accordance with lease terms and return the merchandise. Accordingly, customer agreements are accounted for as operating leases with lease revenues recognized in the month they are due on the accrual basis of accounting. Merchandise sales revenue is recognized when the customer exercises the purchase option and pays the purchase price. Revenue for lease payments received prior to their due date is deferred and recognized as revenue in the period to which the payments relate. Revenues from leases and sales are reported net of sales taxes.

Accounts Receivable and Allowance for Doubtful Accounts - FlexShopper seeks to collect amounts owed under its leases from each customer on a weekly or monthly basis by charging their bank accounts or credit cards. Accounts receivable are principally comprised of lease payments currently owed to FlexShopper which are past due, as FlexShopper has been unable to successfully collect in the manner described above. The allowance for doubtful accounts is based upon revenues and historical experience of balances charged off as a percentage of revenues. The accounts receivable balances consisted of the following as of June 30, 2019 and December 31, 2018:

	_	June 30, 2019	De	ecember 31, 2018
Accounts receivable	\$	17,049,965	\$	10,130,269
Allowance for doubtful accounts		(10,152,544)		(3,754,306)
Accounts receivable, net	\$	6,897,421	\$	6,375,963

The allowance is a significant percentage of the balance because FlexShopper does not charge off any customer account until it has exhausted all collection efforts with respect to each account, including attempts to repossess items. In addition, while collections are pursued, the same delinquent customers continue to accrue weekly charges until they are charged off with such charges being fully reserved for. Accounts receivable balances charged off against the allowance were \$4,346,498 and \$9,376,402 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$3,013,914 and \$7,442,190 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively.

	June 30,		ecember 31,
	 2019		2018
Beginning balance	\$ 3,754,306	\$	2,139,765
Provision for write-offs	15,774,640		23,239,189
Accounts written off	(9,376,402)		(21,624,648)
Ending balance	\$ 10,152,544	\$	3,754,306

Lease Merchandise - Until all payment obligations for ownership are satisfied under the lease agreement, the Company maintains ownership of the lease merchandise. Lease merchandise consists primarily of residential furniture, consumer electronics, computers, appliances and household accessories and is recorded at cost net of accumulated depreciation. The Company depreciates leased merchandise using the straight-line method over the applicable agreement period for a consumer to acquire ownership, generally twelve months with no salvage value. Upon transfer of ownership of merchandise to customers resulting from satisfaction of their lease obligations, the related cost and accumulated depreciation are eliminated from lease merchandise. For lease merchandise returned or anticipated to be returned either voluntarily or through repossession, the Company provides an impairment reserve for the undepreciated balance of the merchandise net of any estimated salvage value with a corresponding charge to cost of lease revenue. The cost, accumulated depreciation and impairment reserve related to such merchandise are written off upon determination that no salvage value is obtainable.

The net leased merchandise balances consisted of the following as of June 30, 2019 and December 31, 2018:

	June 30, 2019	D	December 31, 2018
Lease merchandise at cost	\$ 45,325,064	\$	48,893,012
Accumulated depreciation	(18,353,830)		(14,338,295)
Impairment reserve	 (2,546,067)		(2,190,020)
Lease merchandise, net	\$ 24,425,167	\$	32,364,697

Lease merchandise at cost represents the undepreciated cost of rental merchandise at the time of purchase.

Deferred Debt Issuance Costs - Debt issuance costs incurred in conjunction with the Credit Agreement entered into on March 6, 2015, and subsequent amendments (see Note 7) are offset against the outstanding balance of the loan payable and are amortized using the straight-line method over the remaining term of the related debt, which approximates the effective interest method. Amortization, which is included in interest expense, was \$50,431 and \$105,271 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$139,903 and \$258,307 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively.

Debt issuance costs of \$35,000 incurred in conjunction with the subordinated Promissory Notes entered into on January 29, 2018 and January 30, 2018 (see Note 6) are offset against the outstanding balance of the loan payable and are amortized using the straight-line method over the remaining term of the related debt, which approximates the effective interest method. Amortization, which is included in interest expense, was \$21,000 and \$35,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively.

Debt issuance costs of \$60,000 incurred in conjunction with the subordinated Promissory Notes entered into on January 25, 2019 and February 19, 2019 (see Note 6) are offset against the outstanding balance of the loan payable and are amortized using the straight-line method over the remaining term of the related debt, which approximates the effective interest method. Amortization, which is included in interest expense, was \$8,138 and \$13,563 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively.

Intangible Assets - Intangible assets consist of a patent on the Company's LTO payment method at check-out for third party e-commerce sites. Patents are stated at cost less accumulated amortization. Patent costs are amortized by using the straight-line method over the legal life, or if shorter, the useful life of the patent, which has been estimated to be 10 years.

Software Costs - Costs related to developing or obtaining internal-use software incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation stages of an internal use software project are expensed as incurred and certain costs incurred in the project's application development stage are capitalized as property and equipment. The Company expenses costs related to the planning and operating stages of a website. Costs associated with minor enhancements and maintenance for the website are included in expenses as incurred. Direct costs incurred in the website's development stage are capitalized as property and equipment. Capitalized software costs amounted to \$513,645 and \$1,060,689 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$709,561 and \$1,007,387 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. The Company wrote off \$102,332 of capitalized development costs in the 2nd quarter of 2019.

Operating Expenses - Operating expenses include corporate overhead expenses such as salaries, stock-based compensation, insurance, occupancy, and other administrative expenses.

Marketing Costs - Marketing costs, primarily consisting of advertising, are charged to expense as incurred. Direct acquisition costs, primarily consisting of commissions earned based on lease originations, are capitalized and amortized over the life of the lease.

Per Share Data - Per share data is computed by use of the two-class method as a result of outstanding Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock, which participates in dividends with the common stock and accordingly has participation rights in undistributed earnings as if all such earnings had been distributed during the period (see Note 8). Under such method income available to common shareholders is computed by deducting both dividends declared or, if not declared, accumulated on Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock from income from continuing operations and from net income. Loss attributable to common shareholders is computed by increasing loss from continuing operations and net loss by such dividends. Where the Company has undistributed net income available to common shareholders, basic earnings per common share is computed based on the total of any dividends paid or declared per common share plus undistributed income per common share determined by dividing net income available to common shareholders reduced by any dividends paid or declared on common and participating Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock by the total of the weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus the weighted average number of common shares issuable upon conversion of outstanding participating Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock during the period. Where the Company has a net loss, basic per share data (including income from continuing operations) is computed based solely on the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. As the participating Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock has no contractual obligation to share in the losses of the Company, common shares issuable upon conversion of such preferred stock are not included in such computations.

Diluted earnings per share is based on the more dilutive of the if-converted method (which assumes conversion of the participating Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock as of the beginning of the period) or the two-class method (which assumes that the participating Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock is not converted) plus the potential impact of dilutive non-participating Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock, options and warrants. The dilutive effect of stock options and warrants is computed using the treasury stock method, which assumes the repurchase of common shares at the average market price during the period. Under the treasury stock method, options and warrants will have a dilutive effect when the average price of common stock during the period exceeds the exercise price of options or warrants. When there is a loss from continuing operations, potential common shares are not included in the computation of diluted loss per share, since they have an anti-dilutive effect.

In computing diluted loss per share, no effect has been given to the issuance of common stock upon conversion or exercise of the following securities as their effect is anti-dilutive. The following table for 2019 reflects a change in the conversion rates of the Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock and Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock due to anti-dilution adjustments as a result of FlexShopper's September 2018 equity offering.

Six Months ended

	Ola Iviolitii	3 CHUCU
	June 3	30,
	2019	2018
Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock	216,637	145,197
Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock	5,639,745	2,710,124
Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of warrants	112,785	54,217
Common Stock Options	1,909,151	426,400
Common Stock Warrants	7,342,489	377,303
	15,220,807	3,713,241

Stock-Based Compensation - The fair value of transactions in which the Company exchanges its equity instruments for employee and non-employee services (share-based payment transactions) is recognized as an expense in the financial statements as services are performed.

Compensation expense is determined by reference to the fair value of an award on the date of grant and is amortized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period. The Company has elected to use the Black-Scholes-Merton (BSM) pricing model to determine the fair value of all stock option awards (see Note 9).

Fair Value of Financial Instruments - The carrying value of loans payable under the Credit Agreement increased by unamortized issuance costs (see Note 7) and notes payable approximates fair value. The carrying value of cash, receivables, and payables approximate fair value due to their short-term nature.

Income Taxes - Deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on the estimated future tax effects of net operating loss carryforwards and temporary differences between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their respective financial reporting amounts measured at the current enacted tax rates. The Company records a valuation allowance for its deferred tax assets when management concludes that it is not more likely than not that such assets will be recognized.

The Company recognizes a tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained on examination by taxing authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized in the consolidated financial statements from such a position are measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. As of June 30, 2019, and 2018, the Company had not recorded any unrecognized tax benefits.

Interest and penalties related to liabilities for uncertain tax positions will be charged to interest and operating expenses, respectively.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements - In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases, which is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2018. Under ASU 2016-02, lessees will be required to recognize for all leases at the commencement date a lease liability, which is a lessee's obligation to make lease payments arising from a lease measured on a discounted basis, and a right-to-use asset, which is an asset that represents the lessee's right to use or control the use of a specified asset for the lease term. The Company has determined that the new standard will not materially impact the timing of revenue recognition. The new standard resulted in the Company classifying bad debt expense incurred as a reduction of lease revenue and fees within the consolidated statements of earnings including retrospective presentation of prior year financial information. As a result of the change in presentation, the breakout of lease revenues and fees, net of lessor bad debt expense, that ties the consolidated statements of operations is shown below:

	Six Months ended			
	June 30,			
		2019		2018
Lease revenues and fees	\$	57,460,765	\$	37,925,373
Provision for doubtful accounts		15,774,830		10,658,805
Lease revenues and fees, net of lessor bad debt expense	\$	41,685,935	\$	27,266,568

The new standard also impacted the Company as a lessee by requiring all of its operating leases to be recognized on the balance sheet as a right-to-use asset and lease liability. The Company has elected a package of optional practical expedients which includes the option to retain the current classification of leases entered into prior to January 1, 2019. The Company has concluded that there is no material impact to the consolidated balance sheets, consolidated statements of operations, or consolidated statements of cash flows as a result of the new standard. The Company adopted this new guidance on January 1, 2019 (see Note 4 below).

4. LEASES

Lessor Information - Refer to Note 3 to these condensed consolidated financial statements for further information about the Company's revenue generating activities as a lessor. All of the Company's customer agreements are considered operating leases, and the Company currently does not have any sales-type or direct financing leases.

Lessee Information - As a lessee, the Company leases retail, call center and corporate space under operating leases expiring at various times through 2028. At January 1, 2019, the Company recognized \$191,001 of operating lease assets and \$191,001 of operating lease liabilities as a result of adopting ASU 2016-02.

The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at inception. Operating lease assets and liabilities are included in the Company's consolidated balance sheet beginning January 1, 2019. The breakout of operating lease assets, and current and non-current operating lease liabilities at June 30, 2019, is shown in the table below.

Supplemental balance sheet information related to leases is as follows:

Assets	Balance Sheet Classification	 June 30, 2019
Operating Lease Asset	Property and Equipment, net	\$ 1,941,203
Total Lease Assets		\$ 1,941,203
Liabilities		
Operating Lease Liability	Current Operating Lease Liabilities	\$ 224,998
Operating Lease Liability	Long Term Operating Lease Liabilities	1,734,564
Total Lease Liabilities		\$ 1,959,562

Operating lease assets and liabilities are recognized at the present value of the future lease payments at the lease commencement date. The Company uses its incremental borrowing rate as the discount rate for its leases, as the implicit rate in the lease is not readily determinable. The incremental borrowing rate is estimated to approximate the interest rate on a collateralized basis with similar terms and payments, and in economic environments where the leased asset is located. Operating lease assets also include any prepaid lease payments and lease incentives. The lease terms include periods under options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise the option. The Company generally uses the base, non-cancelable, lease term when determining the lease assets and liabilities. Under the short-term lease exception provided within ASC 842, the Company does not record a lease liability or right-of-use asset for any leases that have a lease term of 12 months or less at commencement.

Below is a summary of the weighted-average discount rate and weighted-average remaining lease term for the Company's operating leases:

		Weighted	
		Average	
	Weighted	Remaining	
	Average	Lease Term	
	Discount Rate	(in years)	
Operating Leases	13.50%	9	

Upon adoption of ASU 2016-02, discount rates for existing operating leases were established as of January 1, 2019. The discount rate for the new operating lease related to 901 Yamato Road, Boca Raton, FL was established as of June 1, 2019.

Operating lease expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term within operating expenses in the Company's consolidated statements of operations. The Company's total operating lease expenses all relate to operating lease costs and amounted to \$101,668 and \$166,459 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively.

Supplemental cash flow information related to operating leases is as follows:

	!	Six months
	en	ded June 30,
		2019
Cash payments for operating leases	\$	133,200
New operating lease asset obtained in exchange for operating lease liabilities	\$	1,869,287

The new operating lease asset obtained in exchange for operating lease liabilities, as shown above, does not include the \$14,900 of direct costs associated with the new operating lease capitalized as part of the right-of-use asset.

Below is a summary of undiscounted operating lease liabilities as of June 30, 2019. The table also includes a reconciliation of the future undiscounted cash flows to the present value of the operating lease liabilities included in the consolidated balance sheet.

	Operating
	 Leases
2019	\$ 31,464
2020	303,681
2021	416,998
2022	407,450
2023	419,674
2024 and thereafter	2,048,092
Total undiscounted cash flows	3,627,359
Less: interest	(1,667,797)
Present value of lease liabilities	\$ 1,959,562

The Company entered into an office lease in January 2019. The lease commenced in June 2019, at which time the Company recognized the operating lease asset and liability. The Company pays a base monthly rent of \$31,532 with payments increasing by 3% on each yearly anniversary of the commencement date. The initial lease term is for 9 years with the Company having a one-time option to extend for 5 years.

5. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consist of the following:

	Estimated Useful Lives	June 30, 2019		De	ecember 31, 2018
Furniture, fixtures and vehicle	2-5 years	\$	93,893	\$	155,165
Website and internal use software	3 years		9,056,840		8,098,483
Computers and software	3-7 years		544,411		704,407
			9,695,144		8,958,055
Less: accumulated depreciation and amortization			(6,370,128)		(5,621,391)
Right of use assets, net			1,941,203		-
		\$	5,266,219	\$	3,336,664

Depreciation and amortization expense were \$592,836 and \$461,761 for the three months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018, respectively, and \$1,116,770 and \$896,666 for the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018, respectively.

6. PROMISSORY NOTES

January 2018 Notes – In January 2018, FlexShopper, LLC entered into letter agreements with Russ Heiser, FlexShopper's Chief Financial Officer, and NRNS Capital Holdings LLC ("NRNS"), the manager of which is the Chairman of the Company's Board of Directors, respectively (such letter agreements, together, the "Commitment Letters"), pursuant to which FlexShopper, LLC issued a subordinated promissory note to each of Mr. Heiser and NRNS (together, the "Notes"). The Commitment Letters provided that Mr. Heiser and NRNS would each make advances to FlexShopper, LLC under the applicable Note in aggregate amounts up to \$1,000,000 and \$2,500,000, respectively. Payments of principal and accrued interest are due and payable by FlexShopper, LLC upon 30 days' prior written notice from the applicable noteholder and the Company can prepay principal and interest at any time without penalty. However, repayment is not permitted without the consent of the Credit Agreement lender. The Notes bear interest at a rate equal to five (5%) per annum in excess of the non-default rate of interest from time to time in effect under the Credit Agreement entered into on March 6, 2015 (see Note 7) computed on the basis of a 360-day year, which equaled 18.39% at June 30, 2019.

Upon issuance of the Notes, FlexShopper, LLC drew \$500,000 and a subsequent \$500,000 on February 20, 2018 on the Note held by Mr. Heiser and \$2,500,000 on the Note held by NRNS. On August 29, 2018, FlexShopper, LLC issued amended and restated Notes to Mr. Heiser and NRNS under which (1) the maturity date for such Notes was set at June 30, 2019 and (2) in connection with the completion of an Equity Financing (as defined in the Notes), the holders of such Notes were granted the option to convert up to 50% of the outstanding principal of the Notes plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon into the securities issued in the Equity Financing at a conversion price equal to the price paid to the Company by the underwriters for such securities, net of the underwriting discount. In connection with the offering of units in September 2018, Mr. Heiser and NRNS elected to convert the convertible portion of the Notes, resulting in the issuance by the Company of 602,974 shares of common stock and 301,487 warrants to Mr. Heiser and 1,507,395 shares of common stock and 753,697 warrants to NRNS.

Prior to Mr. Heiser's Note maturity date, the Company paid down the entire principal and interest balance on June 28, 2019 in the amount of \$507,339. NRNS amended and restated the NRNS Note such that the maturity date of the revised Note was set at June 30, 2021. In addition, the Company drew \$500,000 on the Note held by NRNS on June 28, 2019. As of June 30, 2019, \$1,769,030 of principal and accrued and unpaid interest was outstanding on NRNS's Note.

January 2019 Note - On January 25, 2019, FlexShopper, LLC entered into a letter agreement with 122 Partners, LLC (the lender), pursuant to which FlexShopper, LLC issued a subordinated promissory note to 122 Partners, LLC (the "January Note") in the principal amount of \$1,000,000. H. Russell Heiser, Jr., FlexShopper's Chief Financial Officer, is a member of 122 Partners, LLC. The Company paid a commitment fee of 2% to the lender totaling \$20,000. Payment of principal and accrued interest under the January Note is due and payable by FlexShopper, LLC on April 30, 2020 and FlexShopper, LLC can prepay principal and interest at any time without penalty. Amounts outstanding under the January Note bear interest at a rate equal to five percent (5.00%) per annum in excess of the non-default rate of interest from time to time in effect under the Credit Agreement, which equaled 18.39% at June 30, 2019. Obligations under the January Note are subordinated to obligations under the Credit Agreement. The January Note is subject to customary representations and warranties and events of default. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, FlexShopper, LLC may be required to repay all amounts outstanding under the January Note. Obligations under the January Note are secured by essentially all of FlexShopper, LLC's assets, subject to rights of the lenders under the Credit Agreement. As of June 30, 2019, \$1,015,451 of principal and accrued and unpaid interest was outstanding on the January Note.

February 2019 Note - On February 19, 2019, FlexShopper, LLC entered into a letter agreement with NRNS, the manager of which is the Chairman of the Company's Board of Directors, pursuant to which FlexShopper, LLC issued a subordinated promissory note to NRNS (the "February Note") in the principal amount of \$2,000,000. The Company paid a commitment fee of 2% to the lender totaling \$40,000. Payment of principal and accrued interest under the February Note is due and payable by FlexShopper, LLC on June 30, 2021 and FlexShopper, LLC can prepay principal and interest at any time without penalty. Amounts outstanding under the February Note bear interest at a rate equal to five percent (5.00%) per annum in excess of the non-default rate of interest from time to time in effect under the Credit Agreement, which equaled 18.39% at June 30, 2019. Obligations under the February Note are subordinated to obligations under the Credit Agreement. The February Note is subject to customary representations and warranties and events of default. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, FlexShopper, LLC may be required to repay all amounts outstanding under the February Note. Obligations under the February Note are secured by essentially all of FlexShopper, LLC's assets, subject to rights of the lenders under the Credit Agreement. As of June 30, 2019, \$2,031,965 of principal and accrued and unpaid interest was outstanding on the February Note.

7. LOAN PAYABLE UNDER CREDIT AGREEMENT

On March 6, 2015, FlexShopper, through a wholly-owned subsidiary (the "Borrower"), entered into a credit agreement (as amended from time-to-time and including the Fee Letter (as defined therein), the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association as paying agent, various lenders from time to time party thereto and WE 2014-1, LLC, an affiliate of Waterfall Asset Management, LLC, as administrative agent and lender (the "Lender"). The Borrower is permitted to borrow funds under the Credit Agreement based on FlexShopper's cash on hand and the Amortized Order Value of its Eligible Leases (as such terms are defined in the Credit Agreement) less certain deductions described in the Credit Agreement. Under the terms of the Credit Agreement, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions, the Borrower may borrow up to \$32,500,000 from the Lender until the Commitment Termination Date and must repay all borrowed amounts one year thereafter, on the date that is 12 months following the Commitment Termination Date (unless such amounts become due or payable on an earlier date pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement). On April 1, 2019, the Commitment Termination Date was extended to February 28, 2021. The Lender was granted a security interest in certain leases as collateral under the Credit Agreement. At June 30, 2019, amounts borrowed bear interest at 13.39%.

The Credit Agreement provides that FlexShopper may not incur additional indebtedness (other than expressly permitted indebtedness) without the permission of the Lender and also prohibits dividends on common stock. Additionally, the Credit Agreement includes covenants requiring FlexShopper to maintain a minimum amount of Equity Book Value, maintain a minimum amount of Unrestricted Cash (including a reserve upon which the Lender may draw to satisfy unpaid amounts under the Credit Agreement) and maintain a certain ratio of Consolidated Total Debt to Equity Book Value (each capitalized term, as defined in the Credit Agreement). Upon a Permitted Change of Control (as defined in the Credit Agreement), FlexShopper must refinance the debt under the Credit Agreement, subject to the payment of an early termination fee. A summary of the covenant requirements, and FlexShopper's actual results at June 30, 2019, follows:

		June 20		
]	Required		
		Covenant	Act	tual Position
Equity Book Value not less than	\$	8,000,000	\$	9,081,391
Unrestricted Cash greater than		1,500,000		2,791,829
Consolidated Total Debt to Equity Book Value ratio not to exceed		4.75		2.81

The Credit Agreement includes customary events of default, including, among others, failures to make payment of principal and interest, breaches or defaults under the terms of the Credit Agreement and related agreements entered into with the Lender, breaches of representations, warranties or certifications made by or on behalf of FlexShopper in the Credit Agreement and related documents (including certain financial and expense covenants), deficiencies in the borrowing base, certain judgments against FlexShopper and bankruptcy events.

Availability under the Credit Agreement is subject to a borrowing base which is redetermined from time to time and based on specific advance rates on eligible current assets. Interest expense incurred under the Credit Agreement amounted to \$735,619 and \$1,689,529 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$716,272 and \$1,414,224 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. As of June 30, 2019, the outstanding balance under the Credit Agreement was \$20,707,641. Such amount is presented in the consolidated balance sheet net of unamortized issuance costs of \$226,963. The Company borrowed \$117,015 and subsequently repaid \$2,590,000 in the second quarter of 2019 as a result of the pay down of the seasonal advance. Interest is payable monthly on the outstanding balance of the amounts borrowed. No principal is expected to be repaid in the next twelve months due to the Commitment Termination Date having been extended to February 28, 2021, or from reductions in the borrowing base. Accordingly, all principal is shown as a non-current liability at June 30, 2019.

8. CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The Company's capital structure consists of preferred and common stock as described below:

Preferred Stock

The Company is authorized to issue 500,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share. Of this amount, 250,000 shares have been designated as Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock and 25,000 shares have been designated as Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock. The Company's Board of Directors has the right to determine the rights and preferences of any future designation of the Company's preferred stock, subject to the terms of the Series 1 and Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock.

• Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock - Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock ranks senior to common stock.

As of June 30, 2019, each share of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock was convertible into 1.26547 shares of the Company's common stock, subject to certain anti-dilution rights. The holders of the Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock have the option to convert the shares to common stock at any time. Upon conversion, all accumulated and unpaid dividends, if any, will be paid as additional shares of common stock. The holders of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock have the same dividend rights as holders of common stock, as if the Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock had been converted to common stock.

68,214 shares of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into 86,323 shares of common stock during the six months ended June 30, 2019. As of June 30, 2019, there were 171,191 shares of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding, which are convertible into 216,637 shares of common stock.

• <u>Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock</u> - The Company sold to B2 FIE V LLC (the "Investor"), an entity affiliated with Pacific Investment Management Company LLC, providing 20,000 shares of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series 2 Preferred Stock") for gross proceeds of \$20.0 million. The Company sold an additional 1,952 shares of Series 2 Preferred Stock to a different investor for gross proceeds of \$1.95 million at a subsequent closing.

Shares of Series 2 Preferred Stock were sold for \$1,000 per share (the "Stated Value") and accrue dividends on the Stated Value at an annual rate of 10% compounded annually. Cumulative accrued dividends as of June 30, 2019 totaled approximately \$7,173,651. As of June 30, 2019, each share of Series 2 Preferred Stock was convertible into approximately 257 shares of common stock; provided the conversion rate is subject to further increase pursuant to a weighted average anti-dilution provision. The holders of the Series 2 Preferred Stock have the option to convert such shares into shares of common stock and have the right to vote with holders of common stock on an as-converted basis. If the average closing price during any 45-day consecutive trading day period or change of control transaction values the common stock at a price equal to or greater than \$23.00 per share, then conversion shall be automatic. Upon a Liquidation Event or Deemed Liquidation Event (each as defined), holders of Series 2 Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company prior to and in preference to the common stock and Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock an amount equal to the greater of (1) the Stated Value, plus any accrued and unpaid dividends thereon, and (2) the amount per share as would have been payable had all shares of Series 2 Preferred Stock been converted to common stock immediately before the Liquidation Event or Deemed Liquidation Event.

Common Stock

The Company is authorized to issue 40,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share. Each share of common stock entitles the holder to one vote at all stockholder meetings. The common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FPAY."

Warrants

In September 2018, the Company issued warrants exercisable for 5,750,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.25 per share. The warrants are immediately exercisable and expire five years from the date of issuance. The warrants are listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FPAYW."

The Company also issued additional warrants exercisable for an aggregate 1,055,184 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.25 per warrant to Mr. Heiser and NRNS in connection with partial conversions of their promissory notes (see Note 6). The warrants are exercisable at \$1.25 per share of common stock and expire on September 28, 2023.

In connection with the issuance of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock in June 2016, the Company issued to the placement agent in such offering warrants exercisable for 439 shares of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock at an initial exercise price of \$1,250 per share, which expire seven years after the date of issuance.

As part of a consulting agreement with XLR8 Capital Partners LLC (the "Consultant"), an entity of which the Company's Chairman is manager, the Company agreed to issue 40,000 warrants to the Consultant monthly for 12 months beginning on March 1, 2019 at an exercise price of \$1.25 per share. The warrants are immediately exercisable and expire following the close of business on June 30, 2023. As of June 30, 2019, the Company recorded an expense of \$43,200 based on a weighted average valuation of \$0.27 per warrant as determined by the fair market value of the Company's warrants that are actively traded and listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FPAYW".

Grant	Warrants	Expense		Valuation	
Date	Granted	Recorded		Per	Warrant
March 31, 2019	40,000	\$	11,200	\$	0.28
April 30, 2019	40,000	\$	10,000	\$	0.25
May 31, 2019	40,000	\$	10,000	\$	0.25
June 30, 2019	40,000	\$	12,000	\$	0.30
	160,000	\$	43,200	\$	0.27

The following table summarizes information about outstanding stock warrants as of June 30, 2019, all of which are exercisable:

 Exercise Price	Common Stock Warrants Outstanding	Series 2 Preferred Stock Warrants Outstanding	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life
\$ 10.00	200,001		1 years
\$ 5.50	177,304		2 years
\$ 1.25	6,965,184		4 years
\$ 1,250		439	4 years
	7,342,489	439	

9. STOCK OPTIONS

On April 26, 2018 at the Company's annual meeting, the Company's stockholders approved the FlexShopper, Inc. 2018 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (the "2018 Plan"). Upon the 2018 Plan's approval, approximately 1,057,000 shares of Company common stock were available for issuance thereunder, consisting of 750,000 shares authorized for issuance under the 2018 Plan and an aggregate 307,000 shares then remaining available for issuance under the Company's 2007 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (the "2007 Plan") and 2015 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (the "2015 Plan", and together with the 2007 Plan, the "Prior Plans"). The 2018 Plan replaced the Prior Plans. No new awards will be granted under the Prior Plans; however, awards outstanding under the Prior Plans upon approval of the 2018 Plan remain subject to and will be paid under the applicable Prior Plan.

On February 21, 2019, the Company's Board of Directors approved Amendment No. 1 to the 2018 Plan, subject to stockholder approval. On May 2, 2019, the Company's stockholders approved the 2018 Plan Amendment that increased (a) the total number of shares available for issuance under the 2018 Plan by 1,000,000 shares and (b) the number of shares available for issuance as "incentive stock options" within the meaning of Internal Revenue Code Section 422 by 1,000,000 shares.

Grants under the 2018 Plan and the Prior Plans consist of incentive stock options, non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, stock awards, stock unit awards, dividend equivalents and other stock-based awards. Employees, directors and consultants and other service providers are eligible to participate in the 2018 Plan and the Prior Plans. Options granted under the 2018 Plan and the Prior Plans vest over periods ranging from immediately upon grant to a three-year period and expire ten years from date of grant.

Activity in stock options for the six months ended June 30, 2019 follows:

		W	eighted	average	Α	ggregate
	Number of	a	verage	contractual	j	intrinsic
	options	exer	cise price	term (years)		value
Outstanding at January 1, 2019	620,900	\$	3.75			
Granted	1,334,851		0.85			
Forfeited	(21,600)		1.35			855
Expired	(25,000)		6.20			
Outstanding at June 30, 2019	1,909,151	\$	1.72	9.12	\$	379,582
Vested and exercisable at June 30, 2019	742,434	\$	2.76	8.34	\$	-

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during the six-month period ended June 30, 2019 was \$0.52 per share. The Company measured the fair value of each option award on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes-Merton (BSM) pricing model with the following assumptions:

Exercise price	\$ 0.85
Expected life	6.8 years
Expected volatility	63%
Dividend yield	0%
Risk-free interest rate	2.40%

The expected dividend yield is based on the Company's historical dividend yield. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's common stock. The expected life is based on the simplified expected term calculation permitted by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), which defines the expected life as the average of the contractual term of the options and the weighted-average vesting period for all option tranches. The risk-free interest rate is based on the annual yield on the grant date of a zero-coupon U.S. Treasury bond the maturity of which equals the option's expected life.

The value of stock options is recognized as compensation expense by the straight-line method over the vesting period. Compensation expense recorded for options in the consolidated statements of operations was \$303,243 and \$328,772 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$22,779 and \$72,481 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively. Unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested options at June 30, 2019 amounted to approximately \$548,396, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.14 years.

10. INCOME TAXES

As of December 31, 2018, the Company had federal net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$75,400,000 and state net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$18,600,000 available to offset future taxable income which expire from 2024 to 2037. Losses incurred after January 1, 2018 do not expire.

Management believes that the federal and state deferred tax asset as of December 31, 2018 does not satisfy the realization criteria and has recorded a full valuation allowance to offset the tax asset.

11. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

On July 2, 2019, the Company received notification with regard to the Company regaining compliance with The Nasdaq Stock Market listing requirements relating to satisfying the minimum \$1.00 bid price.

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

This discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read together with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes appearing at the end of our Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018. Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this Form 10-Q, including information with respect to our plans and strategy for our business and related financing, includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. The "Risk Factors" section of our Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2018 should be read for a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

Executive Overview

The results of operations reflect the operations of FlexShopper, LLC (together with the Company and its direct and indirect wholly owned subsidiaries, "FlexShopper"), which provide certain types of durable goods to consumers on a lease-to-own ("LTO") basis and also provides LTO terms to consumers of third-party retailers and e-retailers. FlexShopper began generating revenues from this line of business in December 2013. Management believes that the introduction of FlexShopper's LTO programs support broad untapped expansion opportunities within the U.S. consumer e-commerce and retail marketplaces. FlexShopper and its online LTO platforms provide consumers the ability to acquire durable goods, including electronics, computers and furniture, on an affordable payment, lease basis. Concurrently, e-retailers and retailers that work with FlexShopper may increase their sales by utilizing FlexShopper's online channels to connect with consumers that want to acquire products on an LTO basis. FlexShopper's sales channels include (1) selling directly to consumers via the online FlexShopper.com LTO Marketplace featuring thousands of durable goods, (2) utilizing FlexShopper's patent pending LTO payment method at check out on e-commerce sites and through in-store terminals and (3) facilitating LTO transactions with retailers that have not yet become part of the FlexShopper.com LTO marketplace.

Summary of Critical Accounting Policies

Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations discusses our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"). The preparation of these financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. On an on-going basis, management evaluates its estimates and judgments, including those related to credit provisions, intangible assets, contingencies, litigation and income taxes. Management bases its estimates and judgments on historical experience as well as various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. Management believes the following critical accounting policies, among others, reflect the more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our financial statements.

Accounts Receivable and Allowance for Doubtful Accounts - FlexShopper seeks to collect amounts owed under its leases from each customer on a weekly basis by charging their bank accounts or credit cards. Accounts receivable are principally comprised of lease payments currently owed to FlexShopper which are past due as FlexShopper has been unable to successfully collect in the manner described above. An allowance for doubtful accounts is estimated based upon revenues and historical experience of balances charged off as a percentage of revenues. The accounts receivable balances consisted of the following as of June 30, 2019 and December 31, 2018:

	 June 30, 2019	D	ecember 31, 2018
Accounts receivable	\$ 17,049,965	\$	10,130,269
Allowance for doubtful accounts	 (10,152,544)		(3,754,306)
Accounts receivable, net	\$ 6,897,421	\$	6,375,963

The allowance is a significant percentage of the balance because FlexShopper does not charge off any customer account until it has exhausted all collection efforts with respect to each account including attempts to repossess items. In addition, while collections are pursued, the same delinquent customers will continue to accrue weekly charges until they are charged off. Accounts receivable balances charged off against the allowance were \$5,029,904 and \$9,376,592 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2019, respectively, and \$3,013,914 and \$7,442,190 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, respectively.

Lease Merchandise - Until all payment obligations required for ownership are satisfied under the lease agreement, FlexShopper maintains ownership of the lease merchandise. Lease merchandise consists primarily of residential furniture, consumer electronics, computers, appliances and household accessories and is recorded at cost net of accumulated depreciation. The Company depreciates leased merchandise using the straight-line method over the applicable agreement period for a consumer to acquire ownership, generally twelve months with no salvage value. Upon transfer of ownership of merchandise to customers resulting from satisfaction of their lease obligations, the related cost and accumulated depreciation are eliminated from lease merchandise. For lease merchandise returned or anticipated to be returned either voluntarily or through repossession, the Company provides an impairment reserve for the undepreciated balance of the merchandise net of any estimated salvage value with a corresponding charge to cost of lease revenue. The cost, accumulated depreciation and impairment reserve related to such merchandise are written off upon determination that no salvage value is obtainable.

Stock Based Compensation - The fair value of transactions in which FlexShopper exchanges its equity instruments for employee services (share-based payment transactions) is recognized as an expense in the financial statements as services are performed. Compensation expense is determined by reference to the fair value of an award on the date of grant and is amortized on a straight-line basis over the vesting period. We have elected to use the Black-Scholes-Merton pricing model ("BSM") to determine the fair value of all stock option awards.

Key Performance Metrics

We regularly review several metrics, including the following key metrics, to evaluate our business, measure our performance, identify trends affecting our business, formulate financial projections and make strategic decisions.

Three months ended

Key performance metrics for the three months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 are as follows:

	June	30,				
	2019		2018		\$ Change	% Change
Gross Profit:						
Gross lease revenues and fees	\$ 28,331,042	\$	18,588,477	\$	9,742,565	52.4
Lease merchandise sold	763,184		487,830		275,354	56.4
Gross Revenue	29,094,226		19,076,307		10,017,919	52.5
Provision for doubtful accounts and revenue adjustments	(8,429,886)		(5,483,487)		(2,946,399)	53.7
Net revenues	20,664,340		13,592,820		7,071,520	52.0
Cost of merchandise sold	(498,838)		(324,705)		(174,133)	53.6
Cost of lease revenues, consisting of depreciation and impairment of lease						
merchandise	(14,260,308)		(8,987,412)		(5,272,896)	58.7
Gross Profit	\$ 5,905,194	\$	4,280,703	\$	1,624,491	37.9
Gross profit margin	29%		32%			
	Three mon	ths e	ended			
	June	· 30,				
	2019		2018		\$ Change	% Change
Adjusted EBITDA:						
Net income/(loss)	\$ (309,946)	\$	(1,974,906)	\$	1,664,960	84.3
Amortization of debt costs	58,569		160,903		(102,334)	(63.6)
Other amortization and depreciation	593,605		462,530		131,075	28.3
Interest expense	963,415		884,435		78,980	8.9
Stock compensation	303,243		22,779		280,464	1,231.2
Non-recurring product/infrastructure expenses	134,814				134,814	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 1,743,699	\$	(444,259)*	\$	2,187,958	

Represents loss

Key performance metrics for the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 are as follows:

		Six montl June						
		2019		2018		\$ Change	% Change	
Gross Profit:								
Gross lease revenues and fees	\$	57,460,765	\$	37,925,373	\$	19,535,392	51.5	
Lease merchandise sold		1,709,802		1,102,348		607,454	55.1	
Gross Revenue	_	59,170,567		39,027,721		20,142,846	51.6	
Provision for doubtful accounts and revenue adjustments		(15,774,830)		(10,658,805)		(5,116,025)	48.0	
Net revenues		43,395,737		28,368,916		15,026,821	53.0	
Cost of merchandise sold		(1,063,845)		(658,468)		(405,377)	61.6	
Cost of lease revenues, consisting of depreciation and impairment of lease merchandise		(29,538,247)		(19,395,158)		(10,143,089)	52.3	
Gross Profit	\$	12,793,645	\$	8,315,290	\$	4,478,355	53.9	
Gross profit margin		30%	_	30%				
	Six months ended June 30,							
		2019		2018		\$ Change	% Change	
Adjusted EBITDA:								
Net income/(loss)	\$	193,597	\$	(4,261,250)	\$	4,454,847	-	
Amortization of debt costs		118,834		293,307		(174,473)	(59.5)	
Other amortization and depreciation		1,118,308		898,204		220,104	24.5	
Interest expense		2,085,143		1,685,698		399,445	23.7	
Stock compensation		328,772		72,481		256,291	353.6	
Non recurring product/infrastructure expenses		227,111		-		227,111	_	

^{*} Represents loss

Adjusted EBITDA

Management believes that Gross Profit and Adjusted EBITDA provide relevant and useful information which is widely used by analysts, investors and competitors in our industry in assessing performance.

4,071,765

(1,311,560)

5,156,214

Adjusted EBITDA represents net income before interest, stock-based compensation, taxes, depreciation (other than depreciation of leased inventory), amortization, and one-time or non-recurring items. We believe that Adjusted EBITDA provides us with an understanding of one aspect of earnings before the impact of investing and financing charges and income taxes. Adjusted EBITDA may be useful to an investor in evaluating our operating performance and liquidity because this measure:

- is widely used by investors to measure a company's operating performance without regard to items excluded from the calculation of such measure, which can vary substantially from company to company;
- is a financial measurement that is used by rating agencies, lenders and other parties to evaluate our credit worthiness; and
- is used by our management for various purposes, including as a measure of performance and as a basis for strategic planning and forecasting.

Adjusted EBITDA is a supplemental measure of FlexShopper's performance that are neither required by, nor presented in accordance with, GAAP. Adjusted EBITDA should not be considered as a substitute for GAAP metrics such as operating loss, net income or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP.

Results of Operations

Three Months Ended June 30, 2019 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

The following table details operating results for the three months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018:

		2019		2018 \$ Change		\$ Change	% Change
Gross lease revenues and fees	¢	28,331,042	\$	18,588,477	\$	9,742,565	52.4
Provision for doubtful accounts	Ф	8,429,886	Ф	5,483,487	Ф	2,946,399	53.7
	_		_		_		
Lease revenues and fees, net of bad debt expense		19,901,156		13,104,990		6,796,166	51.9
Lease merchandise sold		763,184		487,830		275,354	56.4
Total revenues		20,664,340		13,592,820		7,071,520	52.0
Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold		14,759,146		9,312,117		5,447,029	58.5
Marketing		314,229		1,260,237		(946,008)	(75.1)
Salaries and benefits		2,037,081		2,031,788		5,293	0.3
Other operating expenses		2,841,846		1,918,246		923,600	48.1
Operating income/(loss)		712,038		(929,568)		1,641,606	-
Interest expense		1,021,984		1,045,338		(23,354)	(2.2)
Net loss	\$	(309,946)	\$	(1,974,906)	\$	1,664,960	84.3

FlexShopper originated 29,252 gross leases less same day modifications and cancellations with an average origination value of \$452 for the three months ended June 30, 2019 compared to 23,474 gross leases less same day modifications and cancellations with an average origination value of \$393 for the comparable period last year. Total lease revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2019 were \$19,901,156 compared to \$13,104,990 for the three months ended June 30, 2018, representing an increase of \$6,796,166, or 51.9%. Continued growth in repeat customers coupled with acquiring new customers with more efficient marketing spend is primarily responsible for the increase in leases and related revenue.

Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the three months ended June 30, 2019 was \$14,759,146 compared to \$9,312,117 for the three months ended June 30, 2018, representing an increase of \$5,447,029, or 58.5%. Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the three months ended June 30, 2019 is comprised of depreciation expense on lease merchandise of \$14,260,308 and the net book value of merchandise sold of \$498,838. Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the three months ended June 30, 2018 is comprised of depreciation expense on lease merchandise of \$8,987,412 and the net book value of merchandise sold of \$324,705. As the Company's lease revenues increase, the direct costs associated with them also increase.

Marketing expenses in the three months ended June 30, 2019 was \$314,229 compared to \$1,260,237 in the three months ended June 30, 2018, a decrease of \$946,008, or 75.1%. The Company strategically curtailed marketing expenditures in its digital and TV channels in an effort to reduce customer acquisition cost.

Salaries and benefits in the three months ended June 30, 2019 was \$2,037,081 compared to \$2,031,788 in the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$5,293, or 0.3%.

Other operating expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 included the following:

	 2019	 2018
Amortization and depreciation	\$ 593,605	\$ 462,530
Computer and internet expenses	422,338	317,834
Legal and professional fees	295,835	156,293
Merchant bank fees	482,250	315,794
Stock compensation expense	303,243	22,779
Customer verification expenses	274,515	264,867
Other	 470,060	378,149
Total	\$ 2,841,846	\$ 1,918,246

Six Months Ended June 30, 2019 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

The following table details operating results for the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018:

	 2019	2018		\$ Change		% Change	
	 -						
Gross lease revenues and fees	\$ 57,460,765	\$	37,925,373	\$	19,535,392	51.5	
Provision for doubtful accounts	 15,774,830		10,658,805		5,116,025	48.0	
Lease revenues and fees, net of bad debt expense	41,685,935		27,266,568		14,419,367	52.8	
Lease merchandise sold	1,709,802		1,102,348		607,454	55.1	
Total revenues	43,395,737		28,368,916		15,026,821	53.0	
Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold	30,602,092		20,053,626		10,548,466	52.6	
Marketing	1,162,775		2,429,187		(1,266,412)	(52.1)	
Salaries and benefits	3,795,168		4,211,164		(415,996)	(9.9)	
Other operating expenses	5,438,128		3,957,184		1,480,943	37.4	
Operating income/(loss)	2,397,574		(2,282,245)		4,679,820	-	
Interest expense	2,203,977		1,979,005		224,972	11.4	
Net income/(loss)	\$ 193,597	\$	(4,261,250)	\$	4,454,848		

FlexShopper originated 59,245 gross leases less same day modifications and cancellations with an average origination value of \$467 for the six months ended June 30, 2019 compared to 45,517 gross leases less same day modifications and cancellations with an average origination value of \$404 for the comparable period last year. Total lease revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2019 were \$41,685,935 compared to \$27,266,568 for the six months ended June 30, 2018, representing an increase of \$14,419,367, or 52.8%. Continued growth in repeat customers coupled with acquiring new customers with more efficient marketing spend is primarily responsible for the increase in leases and related revenue.

Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the six months ended June 30, 2019 was \$30,602,092 compared to \$20,053,626 for the six months ended June 30, 2018, representing an increase of \$10,548,466, or 52.6%. Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the six months ended June 30, 2019 is comprised of depreciation expense on lease merchandise of \$29,538,247 and the net book value of merchandise sold of \$1,063,845. Cost of lease revenue and merchandise sold for the six months ended June 30, 2018 is comprised of depreciation expense on lease merchandise of \$19,395,158 and the net book value of merchandise sold of \$658,468. As the Company's lease revenues increase, the direct costs associated with them also increase.

Marketing expenses in the six months ended June 30, 2019 was \$1,162,775 compared to \$2,429,187 in the six months ended June 30, 2018, a decrease of \$1,266,412, or 52.1%. The Company strategically curtailed marketing expenditures in its digital and TV channels in an effort to reduce customer acquisition cost

Salaries and benefits in the six months ended June 30, 2019 was \$3,795,168 compared to \$4,211,164 in the six months ended June 30, 2018, a decrease of \$415,996, or 9.9%. Head count reduction that took place in the fourth quarter of 2018 and further development of internally developed software are the drivers for the decrease in salaries and benefits expenses.

Other operating expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2019 and 2018 included the following:

	2019		2018	
Amortization and depreciation	\$	1,118,308	\$	898,204
Computer and internet expenses		773,078		681,040
Legal and professional fees		619,184		402,268
Merchant bank fees		928,066		634,484
Stock compensation expense		328,772		72,481
Customer verification expenses		697,443		499,948
Other		973,277		768,759
Total	\$	5,438,128	\$	3,957,184

Plan of Operation

We promote our FlexShopper products and services across all sales channels through strategic partnerships, direct response marketing, and affiliate and internet marketing, all of which are designed to increase our lease transactions and name recognition. Our advertisements emphasize such features as instant spending limits and affordable weekly payments. We believe that as the FlexShopper name gains familiarity and national recognition through our advertising efforts, we will continue to educate our customers and potential customers about the lease-to-own payment alternative as well as solidify our reputation as a leading provider of high-quality branded merchandise and services.

For each of our sales channels, FlexShopper has a marketing strategy that includes the following:

Online LTO Marketplace	Patent pending LTO Payment Method	In-store LTO technology platform
Search engine optimization; pay-per click	Direct to retailers/e-retailers	Direct to retailers/e-retailers
Online affiliate networks	Partnerships with payment aggregators	Consultants & strategic relationships
Direct response television campaigns	Consultants & strategic relationships	
Direct mail		

The Company believes it has a competitive advantage over competitors in the LTO industry by providing all three channels as a bundled package to retailers and e-retailers. Management is anticipating a rapid development of the FlexShopper business as we are able to penetrate each of our sales channels. To support our anticipated growth, FlexShopper will need the availability of substantial capital resources. See the section captioned "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of June 30, 2019, the Company had cash of \$2,791,829 compared to \$2,055,948 at the same date in 2018. As of December 31, 2018, the Company had cash of \$6,141,210. The decrease in cash from December 31, 2018, was primarily due to the paydown of the holiday advance on the Credit Agreement and lease merchandise acquired.

As of June 30, 2019, the Company had accounts receivable of \$17,049,965 offset by an allowance for doubtful accounts of \$10,152,544, resulting in net accounts receivable of \$6,897,421. Accounts receivable are principally comprised of lease payments owed to the Company. An allowance for doubtful accounts is estimated based upon historical collection and delinquency percentages.

Recent Financing Activity

On September 28, 2018, the Company completed an offering of 10,000,000 units (the "Offering") issued at a price of \$1.00 per unit, each unit consisting of one share of the Company's common stock and one-half (1/2) of one warrant, each whole warrant exercisable for one share of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.25 per warrant. In addition, in connection with the closing of the Offering, the underwriter in the Offering partially exercised its over-allotment option under the underwriting agreement relating to the Offering by electing to purchase warrants exercisable for 750,000 shares of common stock having the same terms as the warrants sold in the Offering. The common stock and warrants included in the units sold in the Offering were immediately separable and issued separately. Net proceeds for the Offering were approximately \$9.2 million, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and other offering expenses, of which amount the Company used approximately \$2.7 million to repay indebtedness owing under the Credit Agreement. As a result of the Offering, pursuant to anti-dilution provisions, the conversion price of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock decreased from \$8.10 per share of common stock to \$2.92.

Pursuant to amendments to the Credit Agreement entered into prior to the Offering, upon consummation of the Offering, the Commitment Termination Date (as defined in the Credit Agreement) was extended to June 30, 2019, which date was subsequently extended to February 28, 2021.

On January 25, 2019, FlexShopper, LLC entered into a letter agreement with 122 Partners, LLC (the lender), pursuant to which FlexShopper, LLC issued a subordinated promissory note to 122 Partners, LLC (the "January Note") in the principal amount of \$1,000,000. H. Russell Heiser, Jr., FlexShopper's Chief Financial Officer, is a member of 122 Partners, LLC. Payment of principal and accrued interest under the January Note is due and payable by FlexShopper, LLC on April 30, 2020 and FlexShopper, LLC can prepay principal and interest at any time without penalty. Amounts outstanding under the January Note bear interest at a rate equal to five percent (5.00%) per annum in excess of the non-default rate of interest from time to time in effect under the Credit Agreement. Obligations under the January Note are subordinated to obligations under the Credit Agreement. The January Note is subject to customary representations and warranties and events of default. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, the Borrower may be required to repay all amounts outstanding under the January Note. Obligations under the January Note are secured by essentially all of FlexShopper, LLC's assets, subject to rights of the lenders under the Credit Agreement.

On February 19, 2019, FlexShopper, LLC entered into a letter agreement with NRNS Capital Holdings LLC ("NRNS"), pursuant to which FlexShopper, LLC issued a subordinated promissory note to NRNS (the "February Note") in the principal amount of \$2,000,000. Payment of principal and accrued interest under the February Note is due and payable by FlexShopper, LLC on June 30, 2021 and FlexShopper, LLC can prepay principal and interest at any time without penalty. Amounts outstanding under the February Note bear interest at a rate equal to five percent (5.00%) per annum in excess of the non-default rate of interest from time to time in effect under the Credit Agreement. Obligations under the February Note are subordinated to obligations under the Credit Agreement. The February Note is subject to customary representations and warranties and events of default. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, FlexShopper, LLC may be required to repay all amounts outstanding under the February Note. Obligations under the February Note are secured by essentially all of FlexShopper, LLC's assets, subject to rights of the lenders under the Credit Agreement.

Cash Flow Summary

Cash Flows from Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities was \$2,695,843 for the six months ended June 30, 2019 and primarily consisted of lease merchandise acquired partially offset by the net income for the period.

Net cash used in operating activities was \$2,412,710 for the six months ended June 30, 2018 and was primarily due to the net loss for the period.

Cash Flows from Investing Activities

For the six months ended June 30, 2019, net cash used in investing activities was \$1,105,122 comprised of \$44,433 for the purchase of property and equipment and \$1,060,689 for capitalized software costs.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, net cash used in investing activities was \$1,021,551, comprised of \$14,164 for the purchase of property and equipment and \$1,007,387 for capitalized software costs.

Cash Flows from Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$4,940,102 for the six months ended June 30, 2019 due to loan repayments on the Credit Agreement of \$9,255,988 partially offset by \$2,940,000 of funds drawn on the Promissory Notes and \$1,358,343 of funds drawn on the Credit Agreement.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$521,294 for the six months ended June 30, 2018 due to \$3,465,000 of funds drawn on the Promissory Notes and \$3,550,000 of funds drawn on the Credit Agreement, partially offset by loan repayments on the Credit Agreement of \$6,420,852 and debt issuance related costs of \$69,000.

Capital Resources

To date, funds derived from the sale of FlexShopper's common stock, warrants, Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock and Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock and the Company's ability to borrow funds against the lease portfolio have provided the liquidity and capital resources necessary to fund its operations.

Management believes that liquidity needs for future growth through at least the next 12 months can be met by cash flow from operations generated by the existing portfolio and/or additional borrowings against the Credit Agreement (see Note 7).

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

The Company does not have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Not applicable.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the Company's Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure based closely on the definition of "disclosure controls and procedures" in Rule 13a-15(e). In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognized that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. The Company carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and the Company's Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures. Based on the foregoing, the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level at June 30, 2019.

There were no changes in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting during the most recently completed fiscal quarter that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS.

We are not currently a party to any pending legal proceedings that we believe will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. We may, however, be subject to various claims and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business from time to time.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS.

In addition to the other information set forth in this report, you should carefully consider the factors discussed under Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018. These factors could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, liquidity, results of operations and capital position, and could cause our actual results to differ materially from our historical results or the results contemplated by the forward-looking statements contained in this report. There have been no material changes to such risk factors.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS.

As of June 30, 2019, the Company has issued warrants exercisable for 160,000 shares of its common stock to XLR8 Capital Partners LLC ("XLR8") pursuant to that certain Consulting Agreement, dated February 19, 2019, by and between the Company and XLR8. The warrants are exercisable immediately at a price of \$1.25 per share and will remain exercisable until June 30, 2023. In connection with the issuance of the warrants, the Company relied on the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, for transactions not involving a public offering.

	Warrants
Grant Date	Granted
March 31, 2019	40,000
April 30, 2019	40,000
May 31, 2019	40,000
June 30, 2019	40,000
	160,000

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES.

None.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES.

Not applicable.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION.

On August 6, 2019, Ravi Radhakrishnan resigned as the Chief Risk Officer of the Company effective August 23, 2019. Mr. Radhakrishnan's resignation is due to the decision of his family to relocate to the Northeastern United States for personal reasons.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS:

Exhibit	
Number	Description
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of FlexShopper, Inc. (previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for
	the year ended December 31, 2017 and incorporated herein by reference)
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws (previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 10-K filed on March 11, 2019 and
	<u>incorporated herein by reference)</u>
3.3	Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Current
	Report on Form 8-K filed on September 21, 2018 and incorporated herein by reference)
3.4	Certificate of Amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (previously filed as Exhibit 3.4 to the Company's Quarterly
	Report on Form 10-Q filed on November 5, 2018 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.1	Form of Amended and Restated Subordinated Promissory Note issued by FlexShopper, LLC to NRNS Capital Holdings LLC (previously
	filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 28, 2019 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.2	Amendment No. 1 to the FlexShopper, Inc. 2018 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (previously filed as Appendix A to the Company's
	<u>Definitive Proxy Statement filed on March 25, 2019 and incorporated herein by reference)</u>
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification - Principal Executive Officer*
31.2	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification - Principal Financial Officer*
32.1	Section 1350 Certification - Principal Executive Officer*
32.2	Section 1350 Certification - Principal Financial Officer*
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document, XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema *
101.SCH	Document, XBRL Taxonomy Extension *
101.CAL	Calculation Linkbase, XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition *
101.DEF	Linkbase, XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labels *
101.LAB	Linkbase, XBRL Taxonomy Extension *
101.PRE	Presentation Linkbase *

Filed herewith.

⁺ Indicates a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

Date: August 12, 2019 By: /s/ Brad Bernstein

Date: August 12, 2019

Brad Bernstein

Chief Executive Officer and President

(Principal Executive Officer)

By: /s/ H. Russell Heiser

H. Russell Heiser Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER

- I, Brad Bernstein, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of FlexShopper, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
- a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
- c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
- a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

DATE: August 12, 2019 By: /s/ BRAD BERNSTEIN

Brad Bernstein Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER

- I, Russ Heiser, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of FlexShopper, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
- a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
- c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
- a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

DATE: August 12, 2019 By: /s/ H. Russell Heiser

H. Russell Heiser Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report of FlexShopper, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2019 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Brad Bernstein, Principal Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. ss.1350, as adopted pursuant to ss.906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, that:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

August 12, 2019 By: /s/ BRAD BERNSTEIN

Brad Bernstein Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report of FlexShopper, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2019 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Russ Heiser, Principal Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. ss.1350, as adopted pursuant to ss.906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, that:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

August 12, 2019 By: /s/ H. Russell Heiser

H. Russell Heiser Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)